

WAKEFIELD DISTRICT CONSULTATION SUB-COMMITTEE

MEETING TO BE HELD AT 2.00 PM ON THURSDAY, 19 MARCH 2020 IN THE OLD COURT ROOM, TOWN HALL, WAKEFIELD

AGENDA

- 1. OPEN FORUM
 - Open session for members of the public to ask a question, raise a concern or provide feedback.
- 2. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE
- 3. DECLARATIONS OF DISCLOSABLE PECUNIARY INTERESTS
 Transport Committee members only.
- 4. EXEMPT INFORMATION POSSIBLE EXCLUSION OF THE PRESS AND PUBLIC
- 5. MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD ON 17 OCTOBER 2019 (Pages 1 6)
- 6. CHAIR'S UPDATE
- 7. INFORMATION REPORT (Pages 7 10)
- 8. OPERATOR UPDATES
- 9. WORKSHOP SESSION (Pages 11 12)

Signed:

Director, Transport Services West Yorkshire Combined Authority

Agenda Item 5



MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF THE WAKEFIELD DISTRICT CONSULTATION SUB-COMMITTEE HELD ON THURSDAY, 17 OCTOBER 2019 AT THE COUNCIL CHAMBER, COUNTY HALL, WAKEFIELD

Present:

Councillor Kevin Swift (Chair)

Nigel Ashton (Public Representative)

John Churms (Public Representative)

Peter Daniels (Public Representative)

David Hogg (Public Representative)

Thomas Randall (Public Representative)

David Young (Public Representative)

Transport Committee

Public Representative

Public Representative

Public Representative

Public Representative

Public Representative

In attendance:

Pete Myers Arriva Rail North Limited
Dwayne Wells Arriva Yorkshire
Kim Purcell Arriva Yorkshire
Dave Pearson West Yorkshire Combined Authority
Janette Woodcock West Yorkshire Combined Authority

1. Apologies for absence

Apologies for absence were received from Councillor Mathew Morley, Public Representatives, Usman Ali and Thomas Randall.

2. Declarations of Disclosable Pecuniary Interests

There were no declarations of disclosable pecuniary interests declared by members at the meeting.

3. Exempt Information - Possible exclusion of the press and public

There we no items requiring the exemption of the press and public.

4. Open Forum

Baghill Station Pontefract

A request was received from Public Representative David Hogg to raise an issue regarding Baghill Station, at the Open Forum.

The open forum item has been established so that members of the public, in addition those formally appointed to the committees, can come along and raise any transport related issues. The aim for the Open Forum is that officers from the West Yorkshire Combined Authority in attendance can respond to any questions on the day and if that if that is not possible, take them away and provide a response by email.

Mr Hogg raised his concerns and said that calls are being made to upgrade the station and questioned the level of service. A representative from Northern Rail responded to say that the service through the station is growing and feeds stations further up the line and that at present there is no rolling stock or people available to increase the level of service, but said he would feedback the concerns and comments back to Northern Rail.

The platform itself is in a good condition but the station building is now boarded up and has become a magnet for vandals. The building is of architectural interest and is cherished by the local community in Pontefract. The building has not had ticket-selling staff for decades and was occupied until recently by the Driving and Vehicle Standards Agency. It was established that Network Rail are the owners and the representative from Northern Rail will provide contact details.

Mr Hogg said he would continue to raise awareness and has close connections with the Rail User Group and Pontefract Civic Society and will pursue with the local council.

The Chair thanked Mr Hogg for bringing his concerns to the District Consultation Sub Committee and said the item will be brought back to the next meeting to be held on 19 March 2020.

Resolved:

- (i) Northern Rail to provide Network Rail Contact details re the Building at Baghill Station
- (ii) Baghill Station item to be brought back to the next meeting of the District Consultation Sub Committee on 19 March 2020.
- (iii) Northern Rail Representation to take back to Northern Rail the comments and feedback provided in connection with the service at Baghill Station.

5. Appointment of Deputy Chair

Resolved: That the proposal for Usman Ali to continue as Deputy Chair was agreed by the sub-committee.

6. Minutes of the meeting held on 14 February 2019

Resolved: That the minutes of the meeting held on the 14 February 2019 be approved.

7. Chair's Update

The Chair has received a request from public representative Thomas Randall to step down from the District Consultation Sub-Committee.

The Chair also provided updates on devolution and the impact on the operation of bus services, Arriva and First Group

The start and end times of the District Consultation Sub-Committee in Wakefield as Councillor Kim Groves, the Chair of the Transport Committee has asked for feedback from members if it was felt that the efficient running of the meeting was affected.

8. Operator Updates

Operators were invited to give their updates to the Sub-Committee.

Arriva

- Service 110 111 It was confirmed that new buses have now been rolled out and that a further seven are on the way which will improve carbon emissions.
- Service 268 There are now better connections and with effect from 28
 October there are to be service changes.
- Service 481 has been rebranded and the route has been changed slightly.
- Arriva are continuing to improve services 148, 149, 444, 446, and 425.
- An advertising campaign has been launched to encourage travel by bus and a consultation re service provision.

Members asked the following questions with reference to:

- Experimental exercise to Xscape, Castleford
- Diversions and roadworks and the public being alerted of delays to the service.

A representative from Arriva said that there was an incredible amount of roadworks at the moment which is putting pressure on the bus companies.

<u>Northern</u>

Performance has not been encouraging but Northern are continuing to work with other operators and Network Rail.

The addition of new trains to the rolling stock have been encouraging and popular and have provided a step up in quality. Drivers and conductors have received training to operate the new trains.

The new trains will mean an end to the Pacer although there will be a short term retention to continue to provide service on lighter used routes and will be used on early and late services as trains have to go to Newcastle for maintenance. All Pacer trains will be removed by May 2020.

The December timetable is going to deliver faster journey times and Network Rail improvements will also help facilitate this.

The Department of Transport scheme for stations is currently running and bids have been submitted by Northern with the Combined Authority.

Network Rail are undertaking heavy maintenance over the Christmas period.

Members raised the following points

- To publicise why there are train delays
- Ticket machines are not working. There is not enough capacity to get tickets
- There are no ticket offices in this part of the region
- Takes too long to obtain tickets and is too complicated.
- Ticket machine will not issue a tickets if the train is due in five minutes
- Difficult for non-rail users
- · Queues are too big
- Poor Customer service
- Obtaining a ticket needs to be dramatically simplified.
- Delay pay claims are being submitted due to poor service which is appalling
- Real time app tells when the train has left Doncaster Station
- The doorway area on the new trains is too big
- Nothing to hold on to in the doorway area which is unsafe
- Problems with announcements and platform length
- Cars parked on Monkhill Station access road are having windows broken
- Train information display not working
- Concessionary pass ticket option has disappeared.
- Signal Box at Batley

All the points raised have been noted by the operator and Northern will provide feedback on all the issues raised.

Resolved: That the operator updates and sub-Committee feedback be noted.

9. Consultation Items

Dave Pearson, Director of Transport Services, West Yorkshire Combined Authority, provided a brief presentation on the West Yorkshire Bus Alliance which aims to put customers at the heart of improving services, keeping business moving and developing a sustainable bus network. The Alliance brings together the Combined Authority, the local authorities of West Yorkshire and the bus operators including Arriva, First, Transdev and smaller operators

The Sub-Committee provided feedback as follows:-

- Members expressed broad support with the aims of the Bus Alliance and felt it is going in the right direction
- Concern was raised regarding the impact that congestion could have on the aims of the alliance.
- Members questioned how the success of the Bus Alliance would be measured and were informed that as well as through patronage figures the success would also be monitored through a customer survey.
- Invest in Infrastructure
- That Members would provide further feedback

Resolved: That the Sub-Committee's feedback be noted.

10. Information Report

Members considered a report which gave an update on matters relating to the Wakefield district and also included notes of the joint District Consultation Sub-Committee discussion on bus information and December rail timetable changes.

Resolved: That the information report be noted.



Agenda Item 7



Report to: Wakefield District Consultation Sub Committee

Date: 19 March 2020

Subject: Information Report

Director(s): Dave Pearson, Director of Transport Services

Author(s): Various

1. Purpose of this report

1.1 To update the sub-committee on matters of information relating to the Leeds District.

2. Information

Better Deal for Bus Users

- 2.1 On 6 February 2020 the Department for Transport (DfT) announced a competitive £220m package of improvements for bus. A <u>Better Deal for Bus Users</u> includes the following packages of investment:
 - Super Bus Funding to increase bus patronage in a defined urban area through a package of measures including bus priority, reducing bus fares and increasing service frequencies.
 - All-Electric Bus Towns Funding the aim of the fund is to tackle poor air quality, DfT is seeking bids from towns that have an air quality problem to covert 100% of buses operating in that area to electric. Up to £50m is available to support one town in England.
 - Rural Mobility Funding to trial on-demand services in rural and suburban areas. As the Combined Authority is eligible for Transforming Cities Fund, it is not eligible for this funding.
 - Supported Bus Services Funding the Combined Authority is eligible for £1.086m of revenue funding to support bus services. The Government expects this funding to be used to improve the provision of local bus services in one or more of the following ways:
 - a) to improve current local bus services for instance increasing evening or weekend frequencies, or supporting additional seasonal services in tourist areas:

- b) to restore lost bus routes where most needed to ensure people have access to public transport services; and
- c) to support new bus services, or extensions to current services, to access new housing, employment opportunities, healthcare facilities etc.
- 2.2 An Expression of Interest is required for submission to the Department for Transport in March 2020 to receive payment in April 2020. A verbal update on the Combined Authority's expression of interest will be provided at the meeting.

New 198 Bus Service

2.3 Wakefield Council and the Combined Authority are co-funding a new bus service from Newstead (Brookland Crescent) to Barnsley via South Hiendley. This service will be introduced on 27 April 2020 and provide a broadly hourly Monday- Saturday daytime service. The service will be named 198 and operated by Globe Travel. This service will be introduced on a 'use it or lose it' basis, and passenger numbers will be assessed after the first year of operation to determine future support. Full timetable information will be available from www.wymetro.com.

Department for Transport Access for All Mid-Tier Programme

2.4 The Combined Authority has welcomed the <u>announcement</u> by the Department for Transport that our joint application with Northern to the Access for All Mid-Tier Programme has been successful. The £20 million national funding programme supports accessibility improvements at rail stations requiring between £250,000 and £1 million of Government support. Subject to a feasible design being possible Pontefract Monkhill rail station will receive an accessible step free route into the station, as well as to and between every platform including the installation of lifts. The government funding is being supported by match funding from the Combined Authority and Wakefield Council. The Combined Authority will work with our partners to progress the scheme and deliver the station improvements within the funding period which ends March 2024.

Rail Timetable Change

- 2.5 The National Rail Timetable is changed in May and December each year. The December timetable operates until Saturday 16 May 2020. The May 2020 rail timetable change will largely see less significant service-pattern changes than in some recent years.
- 2.6 However, In the May 2020 timetable change, the current Transpennine Express Manchester Piccadilly Huddersfield service will be extended to call at Wakefield Kirkgate. This provides the population of Wakefield with a new hourly, all day, faster journey to Manchester. The timings of this train arriving/departing Wakefield Kirkgate has been designed to connect well with

other train services and buses for West Yorkshire. Further details will be available at www.wymetro.com

3. Recommendations

3.1 That the information report be noted.

4. Background Documents

4.1 None.





Report to: Wakefield District Consultation Sub Committee

Date: 19 March 2020

Subject: Workshop Session – Encouraging Under 25's to Sustainable

Travel

Director(s): Dave Pearson Director Transport Services

Author(s): Erica Ward

1. Purpose of this report

- 1.1 The West Yorkshire Bus Strategy set a target to grow the number of bus passengers by up to 25% by 2027. Encouraging young people to use bus services more will contribute to this target and will help the Combined Authority to deliver its wider policy objectives: supporting clean growth, boosting productivity, enabling inclusive growth and delivering 21st century transport.
- 1.2 Feedback from young people locally has highlighted some of the barriers to their use of public transport, and this is reflected in recent research carried out with young people nationally.
- 1.3 The Combined Authority and West Yorkshire Bus Alliance have developed a number of proposals which aim to encourage young people in West Yorkshire to travel more by bus. There will be a brief presentation, and members' views will be sought.

2. Recommendations

2.1 That the Sub-Committee's feedback be noted.

3. Background Documents

3.1 None

4. Appendices

4.1 None

